

Trump's Indonesian Allies in Bed with ISIS-Backed FPI Militia: They Seek to Oust Elected President Jokowi

By Allan Nairn and Prof Peter Dale Scott Global Research, May 05, 2017 <u>The Asia-Pacific Journal Japan Focus</u> 27 April 2017 Region: <u>Asia</u> Theme: <u>Police State & Civil Rights</u>, <u>Terrorism</u>, <u>US NATO War Agenda</u>

With an introduction by Peter Dale Scott

The following important essay, by the respected and reliable journalist Allan Nairn, reports what Indonesian generals and others have told him of an army-backed movement to overthrow Indonesia's civilian-led moderate constitutional government. Its thesis is alarming: that "Associates of Donald Trump in Indonesia have joined army officers and a vigilante street movement linked to ISIS in a campaign that ultimately aims to oust the country's president... Joko Widodo (known more commonly as Jokowi)."

More recently a *New York Times* editorial, pointing to the electoral defeat on April 19 of Jakarta's incumbent Christian governor, Basuki Tjahaja Purnama (or Ahok), has also

expressed concern about the fate of Indonesia's fragile democracy.¹ But the threat perceived by the *Times* is that from "hard line Islamic groups" (many of them Saudi-funded), not that from the leaders (often U.S.-trained and financed) of the Indonesian army. The editorial reflects the fear of many scholars that traditional Indonesian Islam, relatively tolerant but unable to compete with Saudi wealth, may lose out to well-funded Salafi extremism. (Last October Margaret Scott warned in the *New York Review of Books* that it was "far-fetched" to think that Indonesia's Islamic moderates "can stop Salafi recruitment,

much less ISIS recruitment."²)

Important in both narratives are the massive recent protests in Jakarta by Islamist thugs (*preman*) of the Islamic Defenders Front or FPI (*Front Pembela Islam*) that led to Ahok's defeat.

The FPI was founded in 1998 with military and police backing, and at first served as the army's proxy to beat up left-wing protesters at a time of transition in Indonesian

politics.³ 1998 was a key year: with the retirement of Suharto, the end of over three decades of "New Order" army dictatorship, and reforms (*reformasi*) that led to the army's surrender of its domestic security function to a newly created civilian police force.

To others, the army's connection to the FPI is less clear now than it was in 1998. At that time the connection was reminiscent of the army's use, in its 1965 suppression of the Communist PKI, of paramilitary *preman* or thugs from its creation, the Pemuda Pancasila (Pancasila Youth). Eventually the FPI, initially financed by Police General Sutanto, began to

be supported by funds from Saudi Arabia.⁴ As the FPI expanded, its makeup and policies became more diverse.

According to Nairn, the army still prevails:

In repeated, detailed conversations with me, the key protest figures and officials who track them have dismissed the movement against Ahok and the charges against him as a mere pretext for a larger objective: sidelining the country's president, Jokowi, and helping the army avoid consequences for its mass killings of civilians — such as the 1965 massacres that were endorsed by the U.S. government, which armed and backed the Indonesian military.

Allan Nairn has been following and exposing the brutalities of the Indonesian Army (TNI) for decades. He has also been remarkably successful in gaining access to key figures, notably former General Prabowo Subianto, "a US trainee and protege ... implicated in torture, kidnap

and mass murder."⁵ Prabowo in particular is a poster boy for America's duplicitous policies in Indonesia. Congress cut off funds for training his Kopassus shock troops in 1991, after they murdered up to 270 protesters, including schoolchildren, at a peaceful demonstration in East Timor. But the Pentagon, undeterred, secretly continued the training under a

Pentagon project called JCET (Joint Combined Education and Training).⁶

As Commander of the Army Strategic Reserve Command, KOSTRAD, Prabowo repressed the bloody 1998 Jakarta riots that led to the resignation of his then father-in-law Suharto. Prabowo was subsequently discharged from the TNI, after he acknowledged responsibility

for the kidnapping of thirteen activists who "disappeared."⁷ He then became a multibillionaire businessman, but also sought a political career. With the support of two promilitary parties he contested the 2014 election, losing narrowly in a runoff to the civilian populist Jokowi.

Underlying Nairn's latest story is the desire of Prabowo, the TNI generals and their parties, to preserve what they can of their former privileges, in a new age of *Reformasi* as civilians like Jokowi nudge Indonesia slowly towards a more egalitarian future. Nairn's chief source, Gen. Kivlan Zen, is a Prabowo ally and associate from KOSTRAD. Kivlan in turn points to the central role in the alleged "coup" plan of Prabowo's 2014 campaign manager Fadli Zon, who as Nairn reports "is known for publicly praising Donald Trump and appeared with the candidate at a press conference at Trump Tower during the opening days of the [Trump] presidential campaign."⁸

Given Nairn's sterling press record, we can be confident that he has accurately reported what Kivlan and Admiral Ponto and others told him. What we can ask is the reason for their apparent candor: is it simply to reveal truth, or is it rather to restore the threatening image that the generals long used to maintain their influence? (As someone who has never been to Indonesia, I cannot say, but my main Indonesian source advises me not to trust Kivlan Zein "when he says anything.")

It does seem clear that the Prabowo faction have reached out to Trump and taken heart from Trump's election. Prabowo himself has boasted to Nairn about his excellent connections with the DIA, the Defense Intelligence Agency that was once headed by Trump's now disgraced former National Security Adviser Michael Flynn.⁹ And it is indeed telling that Fadli Zon, Prabowo's contact with Trump, has been an active defender of the FPI and appeared with their leader in the FPI-led anti-Ahok demonstrations.

Americans should also be concerned that the Freeport-McMoRan Mining Company has engaged as attorney Munarman, an FPI spokesperson and former Commander of the FPI's paramilitary group Laskar Islam. Historically Freeport has not been friendly to democracy in Indonesia. A declassified U.S. State Department cable reveals that by April 1965 (when Sukarno was still in power) Freeport Sulphur had reached a preliminary "arrangement" with unnamed Indonesian officials for what would become a multi-billion dollar investment in

West Papua.¹⁰ Today Freeport is currently in a dispute with the Jokowi government, and reportedly may be "on the verge of losing what is arguably its most important asset, as Indonesia prepares to strip ownership from it of the massive Grasberg copper and gold mine."¹¹

Indonesia's democracy is fragile, and its constitution will continue to be challenged by both generals and Islamists with foreign backing. But the complexity of Indonesia's pluralist society, which makes it difficult for democracy to function smoothly, also makes it difficult to overthrow it. So many conflicting forces are at work. As Nairn points out, Jokowi's military defender, Gen. A.M. Hendropriyono, (former BIN chief and CIA asset), has also been implicated in major crimes.

We should not forget that in 2014 Allen Nairn posted a warning similar to his present one, that Indonesia's army special forces (<u>Kopassus</u>) and the state intelligence agency (BIN) are involved in a covert operation ... designed to ensure that the July 9 [2014] vote count will be won by General Prabowo Subianto, the former Kopassus commander <u>who was a longtime</u>

protege of the Pentagon and US intelligence.¹²

Nairn's warning then was well documented. But Jokowi won.

We in America should pursue what Nairn's current essay has to tell us about Trump's global alliance in Indonesia. Elsewhere he has reminded us that after the 9/11 attacks in 2001 there were actually presented, at the White House and at Camp David, proposals for a US Special Forces attack on Indonesia. The idea was for a dramatic strike to send a message to the Muslim world. It would involve simultaneous moves against Indonesia and other countries.¹³

No such attack was launched. But if such ideas could be discussed in the presence of George W. Bush, what may not be contemplated in Donald Trump's call to fight "Islamic terrorism all over the world"?

Associates of Donald Trump in Indonesia have joined army officers and a vigilante street movement linked to ISIS in a campaign that ultimately aims to oust the country's president. According to Indonesian military and intelligence officials and senior figures involved in what they call "the coup," the move against President Joko Widodo (known more commonly as Jokowi), a popular elected civilian, is being impelled from behind the scenes by active and retired generals.

Prominent supporters of the coup movement include Fadli Zon, vice speaker of the

Indonesian House of Representatives and Donald Trump's main political booster in the country; and Hary Tanoe, Trump's primary Indonesian business partner, who is building two Trump resorts, one in Bali and one outside Jakarta.

This account of the movement to overthrow President Jokowi is based on dozens of interviews and is supplemented by internal army, police, and intelligence documents I obtained or viewed in Indonesia, as well as by NSA intercepts obtained by NSA whistleblower Edward Snowden. Many sources on both sides of the coup spoke on condition of anonymity. Two of them expressed apparently well-founded concerns about their safety.

The Coup Movement

On the surface, the massive street protests surrounding the April 19 gubernatorial election have arisen from opposition to Jakarta's ethnic Chinese incumbent governor, Basuki Tjahaja Purnama, known as Ahok. As a result of pressure from the well-funded, well-organized demonstrations that have drawn hundreds of thousands — perhaps millions — to Jakarta's streets, Gov. Ahok is currently standing trial for religious blasphemy because of an offhand comment about a verse in the Quran. On Thursday, the day after he hears the results of the very close governor's election, he is due back in court for his blasphemy trial.

×

Indonesian President Joko Widodo at the Merdeka Palace in Jakarta on March 27, 2017.

Yet in repeated, detailed conversations with me, key protest figures and officials who track them have dismissed the movement against Ahok and the charges against him as a mere pretext for a larger objective: sidelining the country's president, Jokowi, and helping the army avoid consequences for its <u>mass killings</u> of civilians — such as the 1965 massacres that were <u>endorsed</u> by the U.S. government, which armed and backed the Indonesian military.

Serving as the main face and public voice of the generals' political thrust has been a group of what Indonesians call *preman* — officially sponsored street thugs — in this case, the Islamic Defenders Front, or FPI (*Front Pembela Islam*). Originally established by the security forces — the *aparat* — in 1998 as an Islamist front group to assault dissidents, the FPI has been implicated in violent extortion, especially of bars and sex clubs, as well as murders and attacks on mosques and churches. During the mass protests against the governor, FPI leader Habib Rizieq Shihab has openly called for Ahok to be "hanged" and "butchered."

FPI leader Habib Rizieq Shihab openly called for Ahok to be "hanged" and "butchered."

Joining Rizieq at the protests atop a mobile command platform have been the FPI's spokesman and militia chief, Munarman, as well as Fadli Zon, who is known for <u>publicly</u> <u>praising</u> Donald Trump and appeared with the candidate at a press conference at Trump Tower during the opening days of the presidential campaign. Fadli Zon serves as the right-hand man of the country's most notorious <u>mass-murdering general</u>, Prabowo Subianto, who was defeated by Jokowi in the 2014 election.

Munarman, who has been videotaped at a <u>ceremony</u> in which a roomful of young men swear allegiance to ISIS and its leader, Abu Bakr al-Baghdadi, is also a corporate lawyer working for the Indonesian branch of the mining colossus Freeport McMoRan, now controlled by Carl Icahn, President Trump's friend and deregulation adviser. Although the Trump connections appear to be very important for the coup plotters, it is unknown whether Trump or Icahn have any direct knowledge of the Indonesian coup movement.

FPI spokesman and corporate lawyer Munarman, indicated with an arrow far left, at a ceremony in which young men swear allegiance to ISIS

Munarman did not respond to requests to comment for this article.

The FPI demonstrations in Jakarta, officially shunned by the country's top mainstream Muslim groups, have been endorsed in messages from Indonesian ISIS personnel in Syria. The FPI, for its part, has waved black ISIS flags at Prabowo rallies and has officially <u>endorsed</u> the call of Al Qaeda chief Ayman al-Zawahri for Al Qaeda and ISIS to pursue their common fight in Iraq, Syria, and elsewhere.

The Snowden archive contains numerous documents related to the Islamic Defenders Front, including an Australian intelligence document describing FPI as a "violent extremist group." The documents include Indonesian-language intercepts of reports by police officials complaining that the Indonesian public distrusts the police because it uses violent groups like FPI. The intercepted Indonesian police reports also note that although FPI is largely a creation of the state security apparatus, it at times escapes the state's control, particularly when fomenting mob violence, such as in a well-known case in which a man was beaten to death on videotape because he attended a mosque targeted for extermination by the FPI. In one case of murder carried out by an FPI mob, a memo states, police were unable to arrest and detain the FPI suspects because they were afraid the mob would attack and burn the police station.

Another intercept links FPI figures to an offshoot of Jemaah Islamiyah, the jihadist network implicated in the 2002 Bali bombings, and details weapons training delivered by officers of the Indonesian national police special forces to FPI Aceh members.

The NSA had no comment on the content of the intercepts. The White House did not respond to requests for comment.

×

Islamic Defense Front headquarters in Jakarta, where a portrait of Osama bin Laden hangs on the wall in 2007.

As the FPI's mass protest movement has proceeded over the last six months, I received detailed information from five Indonesian internal intelligence reports. The reports were assembled by three different Indonesian agencies. Each one was confirmed by at least two current army, intelligence, or palace officials.

×

One intelligence report asserted that the FPI-led protest movement was being funded in part by Tommy Suharto — son of the former dictator Suharto — who once served time for having a judge who displeased him <u>shot in the head</u>. Tommy's financial contributions were also affirmed to me by retired Gen. Kivlan Zein. Kivlan, who helped the FPI lead a massive November protest in Jakarta, is currently facing the charge of treason (*makar*) for allegedly trying to overthrow the government during the recent protest drive. He is also the former campaign chair for Gen. Prabowo, who was defeated by President Jokowi in the 2014 presidential election.

Another report asserted that some funds came from Donald Trump's billionaire business partner <u>Hary Tanoe</u>, who was repeatedly described to me by key movement figures as being among their most important supporters. Last Friday night, when I sat down with a roomful of such figures — none of whom requested anonymity — they expressed excitement about their closeness to Hary and his personal and financial relationship with President Trump, who along with <u>his son Eric</u> welcomed Hary to Trump Tower and the <u>inauguration</u>. They said they hoped <u>Hary</u>, who is building two Trump resorts in Indonesia, would serve as a bridge between Trump and Gen. Prabowo. Manimbang Kahariady, an executive of Prabowo's political party, said he had met with Hary three days before. He and others at the meeting were convinced that Hary is telling Trump about the need to back the movement and remove their adversaries, beginning with Ahok.

Tommy Suharto could not be reached for comment. Hary Tanoe declined repeated requests for comment.

A third report asserted that some FPI movement funds came from former president and retired general Susilo Bambang Yudhoyono (SBY) — information that apparently angered President Jokowi, was leaked to the public, and was in turn denied publicly by an angry SBY who asserted at once that the facts were false and that the government had tapped his phone to get them. Nonetheless, seven current or former army or intelligence officials I spoke to said that SBY had indeed given funds but had channeled them indirectly. One official, retired Adm. Soleman Ponto, who is not a supporter of the coup movement, is the former chief of military intelligence (BAIS) and currently advises the state intelligence agency (BIN). Though he declined to comment directly when I asked him about specific intelligence reports, Soleman said that it was "very clear" that SBY, whom he called a friend, helped fund the movement, "giving through a mosque, giving through a school, SBY is the source."

More broadly, Ponto said, "almost all the retired military" and "some current military back SBY" in supporting the FPI-led protests and the coup movement. He said he knows this because — in addition to his being an intelligence man — the pro-coup generals are his colleagues and friends, many of whom correspond on the WhatsApp group known as The Old Soldier. The admiral said that for the movement's military sponsors, the Ahok issue is a mere entry point, a religious hook to draw in the masses, but "Jokowi is their final destination."

As for the tactic of a straight army assault on the palace in a coup d'etat, Ponto said that would not happen. This one would be "a coup d'etat by law," resembling in one sense the uprising that toppled Suharto in 1998, except that in this case the public would not be on the revolt's side — and the army, rather than defending the president, would be working to bring him down. The FPI-led protestors, he said, would enter the palace and congress grounds, then try to get inside and set up camp until someone made them leave.

×

Thousands of members of the hard-line Islamic Defenders Front take part in a protest in Jakarta, Indonesia, on Oct. 14, 2016, to show their disapproval of Gov. Basuki Tjahaja Purnama, better known "It would look like People Power" — the people gathered by FPI and their allies, but in this case, "with everything paid. The military would just do nothing. They only have to go to sleep" and let the president fall.

The admiral's description of the movement's strategy matched that of a dozen top officials I spoke to, some of them still active in the *aparat* — some for the coup, some against it.

Another possible scenario was described by another large group of officials: that the FPI-led rallies would get out of hand, with Jakarta and other cities tumbling into chaos, and the army stepping in and assuming control to save the state. This second, more violent option was discussed in detail when I met in late February, on the record, with FPI movement leaders Ustad Muhammad Khattath and Haji Usamah Hisyam.

Ustad Khattath had been referred to me by the Freeport lawyer and FPI militia chief Munarman, who had declined to see me. Haji Usamah accompanied Ustad Khattath and they gave a joint interview.

(The material in this section is attributed to "they" and presented without quotation marks, because since our interview, Ustad Khattath has been arrested and charged with *makar* (treason), a legal concept that I view as being unjust and repressive and have denounced when it has been used before.)

Barely mentioning religious questions, they said Indonesia's problem was New-Style Communism, and the army must be able to step in and guide the situation because Indonesia is not mature, not ready for democracy. Jokowi, they charged, was providing a space for communism, and the only strong organization that can face up to that is the army.

As to their street protest movement, they said, we civilians must be backed by the military, something they said was indeed happening secretly because now under *reformasi* the military can't engage in politics. According to Haji Usamah, "It's an intelligence operation by military personnel, but the army can't be out front. They give the strategic view and direction. The army doesn't like the communists."

They said there are communists in the legislature and the executive branch. They must be targeted. For the street movement, the key strategic and tactical guidance was given to them by an anti-communist general who works with them. The army can only step in if there is chaos. If there is peace, they can't do anything.

Ustad Khattath and Pak Usamah told me that they don't want blood, they want peaceful revolution, but also insisted that not long from now there will be a revolution by the *umaat*, several weeks in the future. The palace is afraid, they said, they are afraid Jokowi will fall. They said the upcoming street actions would all be with revolutionary steps because peace has not yet brought down Ahok.

Ustad Khattath and Pak Usamah told me that if the president does not accede to their demands, there will be more massive action, using a stronger style of pressure, and added that their direct destination will be the president.

They saw the revolution beginning with days-long occupations of the congress and the palace and noted that if the people are hurt by being rebuffed, they will take the shortcut

outside the law. Anything could happen. There could be millions that take the law into their own hands. Their position was, remind the president not to break the law by failing to jail Ahok or the people will get mad and out of control. It's a disorderly situation, one that they felt would resolve itself by the army stepping in.

After Ustad Khattath was arrested by police and charged with treason, Usamah texted me to say he had now taken command of the street actions, just as Ustad Khattath had done after FPI leader Rizieq was brought up on pornography and other charges.

×

An alleged dissident questioned under gunpoint by Indonesian soldiers in 1965.

1965 Again

Soon after our interview, I received an army document from an officer inside the *aparat* that could be seen as providing the template for Khattath's and Usamah's remarks about the street actions.

Titled "Analyzing the Threats Posed by the New-Style Communism in Indonesia," it is a series of PowerPoint slides used for ideological training at army bases nationwide.

New-Style Communism, or *Komunisme Gaya Baru*, abbreviated "KGB," is a concept whose menace is framed with sketches of Stalin, Pol Pot, and Hitler — and appears to be broadly enough defined to include any critic of the army anywhere.

Referring to such purportedly communist policies as "free health care and education programs," the document denounces "idealizing pluralism and diversity in the social system" as a specific "KGB" threat now rising in Indonesia. Using threat assessment techniques drawn from Western intelligence doctrine and texts — excerpts from which are used, sometimes in English — the document warns of the communist enemy "separating the army from people" and "using human rights and democracy issues while positioning oneself as victim to gain sympathy."

×

See all slides here.

The statement about human rights victims is an apparent reference to figures such as the brilliant social justice advocate Munir Said Thalib, my friend, who was assassinated in 2004 with a massive dose of arsenic that caused him to vomit to death on a flight to Amsterdam, or the victims of the 1965 slaughter of perhaps a million civilians, carried out by the army with U.S. backing in order to consolidate power after an attempted coup.Analyzing the Threats Posed by New Style Communism in Indonesia 30 pages.

The 1965 massacre came up when I sat down with retired Gen. Kivlan Zein, who said that if Jokowi refused to accede to the army's wishes, similar tactics could be deployed again.

Like many officials I spoke with, Kivlan said that the current army-backed street movement and crisis began as a result of the Symposium, a 2016 forum organized by the Jokowi government that allowed survivors and descendants of '65 to publicly describe what had happened to them and to discuss how their loved ones died. For much of the army, the Symposium was an intolerable outrage and in itself justified the coup movement. One general told me that what most outraged his colleagues was that "it made the victims feel good." The Symposium, of course, had nothing to do with Gov. Ahok or with religious questions of any kind. It was about the army and its crimes.

"If not for the Symposium, there wouldn't be a movement now," Kivlan told me. "Now the communists are on the rise again," Kivlan complained. "They want to establish a new communist party. The victims of '65, they all blame us. ... Maybe we'll fight them again, like '65."

I was taken aback by that and wanted to make sure I had heard correctly.

"It could happen,'65 could be repeated all over again," he repeated.

And the reason?

"They are seeking redress."

×

A visitor walks past a picture of Suharto at the Suharto museum on May 6, 2016, in Yogyakarta, Indonesia.

In other words, Kivlan was raising the specter of new mass slaughter if the old victims did not learn to forget. Kivlan then went on to detail why the '65 coup was justified. He said that the ousted president, Sukarno, who was by then the army's virtual captive, had given an order for the army to take over. The army "was handed power" by the congress.

Could that happen again now, I asked?

"It could," the general said. "The army could move again now, like Suharto in that era."

The general told me that last July, Jokowi had visited armed forces headquarters in the aftermath of the Symposium and had told the assembled generals that "he was not going to apologize to the PKI [communist party]."

"If Jokowi sticks with that" — the no-apology stance — "he won't be overthrown. He will save himself. But if he apologizes, [he is] finished, over," Kivlan said.

I again wanted to be sure he was really saying the army would take action, like '65 again.

"Yes, it will secure the situation, including like in '65."

"No say surrender," he concluded in English.

Though Kivlan is regarded as being among the more ideological of the generals, it's worth

noting that many of his colleagues have been toying with ousting Jokowi even if he doesn't apologize. In that sense, Kivlan belongs to the movement's moderate wing. Remarkably, the idea of a mere apology to the army's victims is enough to motivate generals to move to overthrow the president.

Kivlan is often credited with helping to create the FPI, after Suharto's fall. In our conversation he denied to me that he was responsible for setting up the FPI but went on to discuss in detail how the group was just one example of the broader army and police strategy of creating civilian front groups, sometimes Islamist, sometimes not, that could be used to attack dissidents while keeping the *aparat*'s own hands clean.

He said that days before the massive Jakarta demonstration of November 4 last year, he received a text message from retired Major Gen. Budi Sugiana asking him "to join and take over the 411 [November 4] movement."

The mission, he said, was "to save Indonesia," by joining FPI leader Habib Rizieq on the mobile stage at the demonstration, because "they need someone if [Rizieq] is shot and dead to take over the mass" outside the palace.

In December, Kivlan was arrested by the police for trying to overthrow Jokowi, but as we spoke in late February he remained free and had been traveling outside the country. Indeed, he told me he had been carrying out missions for Gen. Gatot Nurmantyo, the current armed forces commander, attempting to release Indonesian hostages held in the Philippines.

On the question of who privately backs the movement and who precisely the "communists" are, Kivlan spoke both on and off the record, and both precisely and generally. His characterization of his fellow generals' stances meshes closely with what the other *aparat* people said, but, unlike most of them, he said it on the record.

"So many retired military — and in the military — are with the FPI. ... Because the goal of the FPI is also against the communists."

After his discourse to me about ousting Jokowi and taking actions like '65, I asked him: Does Gen. Gatot — the current armed forces commander — agree?

"He agrees!"

But he noted that as a younger, still-active officer, Gatot has to "be very careful" in his public stances.

Kivlan's on-the-record remarks about Gatot's role are consistent with those of other generals and coup people, as well as with the purported remarks of President Jokowi himself. When I asked an official with regular access to the president about a claim that Jokowi had said that "Gatot is the main factor in the coup," the official replied, yes, the president said it, privately. Gatot did not respond to requests for comment.

As for his old boss Gen. Prabowo, Kivlan also echoed what others said:

"Prabowo doesn't want to be close, but he does it through Fadli Zon." If he were openly close to the movement, it would be difficult for him, so Fadli Zon is the front. Regarding Gen. Ryamizard, the current minister of defense, Kivlan claimed that "his heart agrees. He agrees with our goal," but he can't "speak candidly."

Kivlan praised the stance of Gen. Wiranto, saying "Wiranto is good." Kivlan said Wiranto "wants to build harmony" with the movement, often pressing its case from his current post as coordinating minister for politics, law, and security. It was under Wiranto's command that the FPI was first created. When Wiranto received the FPI's Rizieq during the demonstrations, he described him as "an old friend."

Kivlan added that Wiranto, who is himself under indictment for East Timor war crimes, has a "good plan" on the army's pivotal issue. He is pressing Jokowi for "no human rights trials."

The strategic elegance of the army push for a coup is that the army wins even if it loses. Even if Jokowi stays in office, the generals will be safer than ever — they think — from human rights trials, since in order to stave off one group of killers, the president has embraced another group of equally murderous generals who have exacted a price.

Foremost among them is Gen. A.M. Hendropriyono, the former BIN chief and CIA asset, who has been implicated in the Munir assassination and a series of other <u>major crimes</u>. Throughout the coup crisis, it has been Hendro's men — army, intel, police, civilian — who have been leading the anti-coup defense of Jokowi against their colleagues. It is mainly Hendro's people who have organized the treason arrests and hobbled Habib Rizieq Shihab with pornography charges, as well as charging movement financiers with ISIS money laundering.

In exchange, Hendro and his allies have received what they view as guarantees of immunity from prosecution. And under prevailing *aparat*rules, if they're safe, everyone else is as well, since there's a tacit agreement to reject prosecution of colleagues, even if they're bitter enemies.

In February, under palace pressure, a Jakarta administrative court declared that the Jokowi administration could duck its legal obligation to officially release a government fact-finding report that openly addressed Hendro's responsibility for the Munir assassination. Munir's widow Suciwati and Haris Azhar of Munir's human rights group, Kontras, denounced that verdict as "legalizing criminality."

In similar fashion, the coup movement has also been helpful for Freeport. Since last year, the Jokowi government, after decades of state quiescence, has been trying to rewrite the state contract with Freeport and has been dialing back their export rights. At the same time, the government has been shaken by the movement led in part by a lawyer associated with the company.

In early April, after the movement launched the first of what the police claimed were four planned attempts to seize congress and the palace, the Jokowi administration shocked Indonesia's political world by unexpectedly giving in to Freeport and green lighting new copper exports. The sudden retreat didn't end the dispute — deep, long-term contract issues remain — but it suggested, as Jokowi officials later told me, that the government now felt its position had been weakened.

"Freeport gets red-carpet treatment, again," the pro-U.S. and pro-business English-language <u>Jakarta Post</u> observed: "The government has defended its decision, even though there is no legal basis that backs [it]. ... Freeport is seen as having dodged the bullet again."

On April 20, Vice President Mike Pence is due in Indonesia. Jokowi administration officials have been saying privately that they expect Freeport's demands to be at the top of his wish list. At the meeting of movement figures last Friday, one of them looked at me and exclaimed:

"Pence will threaten Jokowi on Freeport!"

Freeport Indonesia did not respond to requests for comment.

×

Jakarta's Gov. Ahok speaks to his lawyers inside the courtroom during his blasphemy trial at the auditorium of the Agriculture Ministry in Jakarta on April 11, 2017.

Blasphemy as Pretext

Although privately movement leaders and their sponsors spoke incessantly of the army, evading justice, and seizing power, on the streets outside the theme was decidedly religious. Walking among the huge crowd at one action at the Istliqlal mosque near the palace, it was clear to me that although the protest movement was fronted by the FPI, it had drawn a wide swath of people, many of whom were demonstrating simply because they were conservative or felt aggrieved.

The proximate cause of that grievance was Ahok and his alleged blasphemy in suggesting that non-Muslims could lead Muslims. (Ahok is also justly criticized for his evictions of the poor.) It was therefore quite illuminating to hear the leaders of the coup movement privately minimize those themes.

Kivlan surprised me when he remarked offhandedly that Ahok had given the movement a "gift" with his "slip of the tongue" regarding the Quran.

The required public stance of movement leaders was to claim to be forever wounded by Ahok's remark asking people not to be deceived by rivals trying to use a Quranic verse against him. But here was one of them — with a small smile — acknowledging that strategically Ahok's statement was welcome, because it had enabled the FPI and its sponsors to shift the balance of power inside the state, elevate themselves from street killers to theologians, and alter the cultural climate to boot. And here he was, accepting that the fateful remark was a "slip of the tongue."

With that, he not only appeared to be conceding that the blasphemy criminal case against Ahok was bogus — as we spoke, Ahok's lawyers were arguing in court precisely that he had just spoken loosely, intending no offense — but also that the coup movement's sole big public issue was something that, in private, they did not take seriously.

Beyond that, when I sat with Usamah and the movement leaders whom he half-joking called his politbureau, they casually contradicted their position that non-Muslims cannot lead Muslims. They did so while discussing Hary Tanoe, who they all effusively praised as their movement's top supporter — through direct aid and by means of his TV stations, which were admonished by Indonesia's broadcast commission for unseemly pro-movement political bias and inaccuracy — and their perceived lifeline to President Donald Trump.

Those in the room all agreed they wanted a Prabowo-Hary Tanoe government, perhaps with Hary as president and Prabowo as vice president, or the reverse, depending on the polling.

The catch, which didn't seem to bother them, is that Hary, like Ahok, is an ethnic Chinese Christian, which if they believed in their own standards should disqualify him from leading Jakarta, let alone Indonesia.

Allan Nairn's article was published at The Intercept on April 18th, 2017.

Allan Nairn is an American investigative journalist who became well known when he was imprisoned by Indonesian military forces under United States-backed strongman Suharto while reporting on the Indonesian invasion of East Timor. His writings have focused on U.S. foreign policy in such countries as Haiti, Guatemala, Indonesia, and East Timor. In 1993 Nairn and Amy Goodman received the Robert F. Kennedy Memorial First Prize for International Radio award for their reporting on East Timor. In 1994, Nairn won the George Polk George for Journalism for Magazine Reporting and the James Aronson Award for Social Justice Journalism for his writing on Haiti for The Nation magazine.

Peter Dale Scott is a former Canadian diplomat and English Professor at the University of California, Berkeley. His latest book is <u>The American Deep State: Wall Street, Big Oil, and</u> <u>the Attack on U.S. Democracy</u>, published by Rowman & Littlefield. He is also the author of <u>Drugs Oil and War</u>, <u>The Road to 9/11</u>, <u>The War Conspiracy: JFK, 9/11</u>, <u>and the Deep Politics of</u> <u>War</u>, and <u>American War Machine: Deep Politics, the CIA Global Drug Connection and the</u> <u>Road to Afghanistan</u>. A contributing editor of the Asia-Pacific Journal, his website, which contains a wealth of his writings, is <u>here</u>.

Notes

¹ "Election Tests Indonesian Democracy," New York Times, April 27, 2017.

² Margaret Scott, "Indonesia: The Saudis Are Coming," New York Review of Books," October 27, 2016.

³ Peter Chalk, Angel Rabasa, William Rosenau, *The Evolving Terrorist Threat to Southeast Asia: A Net Assessment* (Santa Monica, CA: RAND, 2009).

⁴ Robert Hefner, "Disintegration or Democratization? Muslim Christian Violence and the Future of

Indonesia." In Olle Tornquist, ed., *Political Violence: Indonesia and India in Comparative Perspective* (Oslo: Center for Development and the Environment, University of Oslo.)

⁵ Allan Nairn, "<u>News: "Do I have the guts," Prabowo asked, "am I ready to be called a fascist</u> <u>dictator?</u>" Allan Nairn Website, June 22, 2014.

⁶ Ed Vulliamy and Antony Barnett, "<u>How US trained butchers of Timor</u>," *Guardian*, September 19, 1999.

⁷ The Joint Fact Finding Team set up by the government (comprising military, government and civil society reps) in its October 1998 report on the May riots-including the mass rapes of ethnic Chinese women-recommended that Prabowo's role in the entire process (including a meeting at Kostrad headquarters) that led to the May riots be investigated.

⁸ Cf. "<u>Politician / Trump fanboy Fadli Zon tweets 'Let's Make Indonesia Great Again,'</u>" Coconuts Jakarta, February 9, 2017.

⁹ Allan Nairn, "Prabowo, Part 2: 'I was the Americans' fair-haired boy.' The Nationalist General and the United States," Allan Nairn Website, July 1, 2014: "Prabowo told me [in 2001] he was 'Very good friends with DIA (the US Defense Intelligence Agency) back to George Benson.' Benson spent decades going in and out of Indonesia for US intelligence. Benson worked with elements of ABRI in the CIA-backed covert operation to oust Sukarno, providing US intelligence for the 1958 attack on Padang, West Sumatra. Benson later effectively ran US-ABRI covert operations against Sukarno leading up to Sukarno's toppling amid the mid-1960s US-backed massacres that killed hundreds of thousands of Indonesian civilians."

¹⁰ Declassified Documents Quarterly Catalogue, 1982, 002507 (Cable of April 15, 1965, from U.S. Delegation to U.N.). This gives the lie to the public claim that Freeport Sulphur did not initiate negotiations with Indonesians until February 1966 under Suharto (Forbes Wilson, *The Conquest of Copper Mountain* [New York: Atheneum, 1981], pp. 153-5).

¹¹ Rich Duprey, "Indonesia Still Looking to Strip Freeport-McMoRan of World's Largest Gold Mine," The Motley Fool, April 20. 2017. Cf. Jon Emont, "Foreigners Have Long Mined Indonesia, but Now There's an Outcry," New York Times, March 31, 2017, "The government has in recent years passed regulations intended to exert greater control over mine operators. Freeport says those requirements violate the company's 1991 contract, which lasts until 2021 and which it wants to renew."

¹² Allan Nairn, "<u>Breaking News: Indonesian Special Forces, Intelligence, in Covert Operation to Influence</u> <u>Election</u>," ETAN (East Timor Action Network).

¹³ Allan Nairn, "<u>Prabowo, Part 2: 'I was the Americans' fair-haired boy.' The Nationalist General and the</u> <u>United States</u>," citing Bob Woodward, *Bush at War*, (Simon & Schuster, 2002), [90, 217].

The original source of this article is <u>The Asia-Pacific Journal Japan Focus</u> Copyright © <u>Allan Nairn</u> and <u>Prof Peter Dale Scott</u>, <u>The Asia-Pacific Journal Japan Focus</u>, 2017

Comment on Global Research Articles on our Facebook page

Become a Member of Global Research

Articles by: Allan Nairn and Prof Peter Dale Scott

Disclaimer: The contents of this article are of sole responsibility of the author(s). The Centre for Research on Globalization will not be responsible for any inaccurate or incorrect statement in this article. The Centre of Research on Globalization grants permission to cross-post Global Research articles on community internet sites as long the source and copyright are acknowledged together with a hyperlink to the original Global Research article. For publication of Global Research articles in print or other forms including commercial internet sites, contact: publications@globalresearch.ca

www.globalresearch.ca contains copyrighted material the use of which has not always been specifically authorized by the copyright owner. We are making such material available to our readers under the provisions of "fair use" in an effort to advance a better understanding of political, economic and social issues. The material on this site is distributed without profit to those who have expressed a prior interest in receiving it for research and educational purposes. If you wish to use copyrighted material for purposes other than "fair use" you must request permission from the copyright owner.

For media inquiries: publications@globalresearch.ca